
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 10/18

Held on Monday 5th November 2018 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT

Cllr Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Jolley and Walton.  C/Cllr Shuter, D/Cllr Sharp and D/Cllr Chaplin also attended.

153.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Maczkiewicz and O’Dell.

154.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes from 1st October 2018 were agreed and signed.

155.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Received for item 160 Planning from Cllr’s Jerman, Jolley and Ogborn.  Also Cllr Jerman for 159(c)
156.
PARISH COUNCILLOR CO-OPTION:
Mr Peter Martin had applied to fill our one remaining vacancy.  The Clerk had circulated his application and cllr’s had the opportunity to ask him any questions.  Cllr Jolley proposed we accept Mr Martin’s application which was seconded by Cllr Buchanan and agreed by all.  Cllr Ogborn welcomed Mr Martin to the meeting.

157.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Clarke had been tasked with looking for the title deeds of the properties here but had not yet had the opportunity to do so.  Cllr Ogborn said we would discuss this further at the next meeting.  
b)  Primary School Play Area
Cllr Bryant had been chasing a reply from Anglian Learning for some time and had hand delivered a letter to BVC as she had not had any response to her emails.

c)  A1303 roadworks
C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that the 50mph road signs are now back in place and the re-surfacing of the area approaching the Quy roundabout starts 11th November.  The lamp posts are still not working and this is a failure by UK Power Networks.  The County have been pursuing when they are going to connect the power for some time and have been unable to get a date.  This is a safety scheme paid for with government money and C/Cllr Shuter would have expected UK Power Network which is funded by the Government to have sorted this out by now. 
d) Bus stops A1303
Regarding the bus stop on the A1303 C/Cllr Shuter has ascertained that this is an official bus stop.  He spoke to the Director of Highways about the possibility of releasing S.106 monies to pay for a bus shelter here similar to the one on the opposite side of the road.  Cllr Ogborn agreed that a proper bus shelter would be appropriate here. He had been to look at the site this week and asked if an approach had been made to the farmer about possibly relocating the gate up the road away from the site. C/Cllr Shuter thinks that the gate is not used and that the farmer may actually prefer the area to be closed off and a hedge put in place.  C/Cllr Shuter has a meeting this week with Highways and will come back to Parish Council on who should approach the farmer.  If he could get the County to put in a hard standing he asked if the Parish Council would be prepared to pay for a bus shelter.  The Clerk confirmed that after we had paid for the SID’s we had approximately just under £15K left in this fund.
e)  Lysander Close
We have now had a reply from Mr Wooster.  The current planning consent he had for this site was for business/industrial use.  This has now expired.  He has applied for planning consent for a new property.  Cllr Ogborn asked if there was anything we could do if we wanted a play area here.  D/Cllr Chaplin said that if he has a good application for any use it is likely to be granted unless there is a strong planning reason not to.  Cllr Ogborn said we can only wait for the application to come in.  It was noted that builders have now secured the area.
158.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that there had been problems with the BVC buses and several complaints have been made about buses not turning up, being late or full.  This is being investigated.  It has been announced that the government will be providing funding for potholes and Cambridgeshire are hoping for a good amount towards this.  The County are prepared for winter, they have done a first gritting run and they are hoping that the pothole situation will not be so bad this year.  It was also confirmed that the Ely Southern bypass is now open.  Cllr Jolley reported that he has been liaising with Lucy Frazer MP and DEFRA regarding making the A14 near to us an NIA for the past 18 months.  DEFRA’s new solution is for us to talk to the County Council.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that they have written officially to DEFRA supporting any action taken but it is up to DEFRA, not the County Council.  Cllr Jolley was frustrated that we seemed to be going round in circles.
District

D/Cllr Sharp has spoken to the Enforcement Officer regarding the signage at McDungle Corner and this is being looked into.  D/Cllr Sharp will contact the Clerk concerning the footpath at Jenyns Close to Arber Close which he had asked ECDC to do tree work on.  It was also confirmed that the lights at the end of Downing Close are now working.  Cllr Buchanan asked if anything had been done about speaking with Sanctuary Hereward about local houses for local people.  ECDC had always been very supportive of this and it used to be the case that housing officers had their own ‘patch’ which they knew well.  D/Cllr Sharp said this had come up at the Parish Forum and they had said they don’t have the staff to be able to do this.  D/Cllr Chaplin also commented that SH are now such a large company which are based in Nottingham they are not really concerned as to what is happening in a small Cambridgeshire village.

159. CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Parish Forum
Cllr Jolley had attended this and said there had been presentations made by Sanctuary Hereward, a charity regarding pets improving the quality of people’s lives and also from Rebecca Saunt – Head of Planning at ECDC.  Rebecca had confirmed that there is no local plan at present until the Planning Inspector has finished the report.  Therefore they were obliged to approve any applications that come in including those which are in the green belt and outside of the building envelope.  She commented that some they have refused have been turned over on appeal.  She urged residents and parish councils in their responses to applications to use material planning considerations rather than emotions.  Cllr Jolley has asked Rebecca to come up with some information that we could put in our village magazine regarding this for residents who did not know about these things.  Someone at the Parish Forum had commented that the planners didn’t appear to have the local knowledge that they previously had and Rebecca had said they had a lot of new young planners.  D/Cllr Sharp confirmed that the Inspector was being very thorough and they expected to be able to go out to consultation in January.
b)  Bottle banks
It was confirmed that these had now been removed from the Social Club car park as inadequately used since roadside collection introduced.

c)  Summer Fair
In Cllr Bryant’s absence Cllr Jerman declared that she has been written to.  Last year the Fair was arranged by the WI.  A group of people outside of the WI would like to take this forward and make it an annual event.  They had had a positive response from the school about using the school site as a venue although they had said they would need to look towards the Parish Council for insurance purposes.  Cllr Jerman outlined that the group are struggling to take this forward and want to work with the Parish Council as they don’t want to have to set themselves up with a bank account and have a treasurer etc. as this would not be feasible.  They would also need to look at some sort of indemnity insurance.  The Clerk confirmed that she had contacted our insurers who had confirmed that the school as the owners of the land would be liable and PC would not be covered.  Cllr Walton said this would have to be fully risk assessed.  C/Cllr Shuter also said he had not heard of a Parish Council being involved in this kind of event before and wasn’t sure how you could do it.  Cllr Ogborn said we did want to take this forward and suggested we discuss it at the next meeting once Cllr Bryant had had the opportunity to read the letter she had been sent.  The Clerk suggested that we could ask CAPALC for some advice.  Cllr Buchanan said she will look back to see how we handled the Jubilee event at BVC.  The Clerk said Parish Council did not make any payments and believed the Committee had their own account.
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO LOOK INTO PREVIOUS EVENT

160.
PLANNING:

There were several planning applications/approvals etc. this month.  Cllr Buchanan had circulated a report from the Planning Committee who had recently met to look through the applications.  Two applications had been received from one applicant and Cllr Buchanan said they must be treated separately. Cllr Ogborn had declared an interest and left the meeting.  Cllr Jerman also declared an interest.
18/01353/FUL, The Gables, 11 Bell Road, erection of dwelling with 2 car parking spaces, revised access from public highway and 2 car parking spaces for existing dwelling.

Cllr Jolley said he had four points to make regarding this application.  He felt it was over development of the site.  He was concerned about neighbourhood amenities and the proximity to no. 15 and the distance to no. 15’s windows.  He said there should be a minimum of 14 metres and this was not clear in the application.  Regarding parking, he could not see how this would work.  From a road safety and speedwatch point of view which Cllr Jolley used to do, Bell Road was very busy and we had to prove this which we did in order to have the current traffic calming installed. The plan does also not show the police station development opposite which we know is 9 flats.  Cllr Di Lorenzo commented that he also could not see how the parking was going to fit in and he agreed with the comments that Cllr Jolley had made.  Cllr Buchanan was concerned about how the building of both applications was going to take place without going through Woodward Drive.  Cllr Buchanan will add Cllr Jolley’s comments to those made by the Planning Committee.  She commented that she hadn’t heard from any parish councillor who was willing to support this application. 
18/01354/FUL, land rear of 11 Bell Road, detached dwelling and garage with new access and extended bin collection area to Woodward Drive.
Cllr Buchanan commented that the neighbours in this area have concerns.  The applicant has written to neighbours about access to the site.  She was concerned that if permission was granted how builders would get to the site as there had been problems when the last house here was built.  The applicant who was present at the meeting asked if they could clarify the situation.  He confirmed that no vehicles would access Woodward Drive.  Cllr Buchanan read out the notes from the planning committee to the applicant so they were aware of the PC views.  Cllr Jolley said if they were not using Woodward Drive and both applications were approved they would have to build the Woodward Drive (18/01354) first.  Would this then not be backland development? There was a discussion regarding this.

Cllr Ogborn then returned to the meeting.

Cllr Buchanan pointed out that the Arber Close development had been approved but there were 15 conditions attached to this.  There was a discussion on CIL and the loopholes that appeared to be being used by developers in order not to pay this.  Cllr Buchanan reported that there were no problems with the 8 Cedar Walk application and also the Elston Interior one. 139a High Street had now been approved. The application for 85 High Street had been withdrawn since the last meeting. Cllr Buchanan had heard that they had been advised by ECDC against converting the property into a full dwelling.  D/Cllr Chaplin said that they hadn’t demonstrated that the restaurant wasn’t viable and they have to prove this.  There had been a complaint made about the garage not being built to spec at 1 Beechwood Avenue and the applicant had put a variation of materials application in which PC did not have a problem with.  We have also just heard that there is to be an appeal against the rejection of the application for 7 houses to be built at First Copy.  D/Cllr Sharp said any representations need to be made by the 26th.  Cllr Buchanan said the Planning Committee stood by what they had previously stated and she would re-send this.  She didn’t feel that anyone needed to go to the appeal unless anyone had any strong feelings about it.  Cllr Buchanan also commented that we had received notification on 3 trees that were to come out by the medical practice which she noted had been removed that day.
161.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:

Cllr Jolley reported that the National War Graves Commission had been out and cleaned our war graves but there was some dispute as to whether they had missed one out and we were waiting for confirmation on this.  An engineer in Fordham will be looking at the cemetery gates.  Cllr Clarke has done a lot of research into new village map signs and we will discuss this further at the next C&GP meeting which is being held on the 14th November.  The kerb at Bell Road has now been done and has improved the area.  Tree work in the cemetery and churchyard has been done and there is just some outstanding work at Beechwood Avenue. The remaining SID should be installed mid November.  Cllr Jolley has looked at the winter bedding at the flag pole with Reg Webb and they agreed that nothing needs doing at present although they will keep an eye on the area.  At the last C&GP meeting the group discussed their part of the precept and agreed that it should remain the same for the next financial year.  No one had anything to add to their areas of responsibilities.
162.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and work at home allowance  £   715.20


I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)



   65.62


A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


   65.62


Anglian Water – Churchyard



   14.81


Glasdon UK Ltd – part for dog bin



   18.19


Bottisham Community Club – Room Hire


   80.00


Balfour Beatty Living Places – installation of SID

 549.46


K Hutchinson & Son




 180.00


Environment Agency – meetings/site visits


 360.00


Bordaline Web Design




 491.00

Cheques signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Jolley.


b)  Finance meeting minutes 29/10/18 

Cllr Ogborn went through the minutes of the last meeting.

c)  Setting of 2019/20 precept
The Clerk distributed current income/expenditure and a new budget sheet for 2019/20 to compare.  As stated in the minutes current cash was £101,904.  The Finance Committee had kept the budget the same for administration, employment costs and grants.  Cllr Walton asked if we were yet considering employing another clerk.  Cllr Ogborn felt that as we were using a Cemetery Consultant we may not need extra admin work but we had decided to leave this in the budget in case things changed.  CG&P remained the same as did cemetery expenditure.  Concerning the future cemetery this was very difficult to judge.  Cllr Ogborn said there would be further consultancy fees to pay in 2019/20 and we might be in a position to purchase the site in the next financial year.  Therefore the Finance Committee had increased the budget for the future cemetery from £27000 to £35500.  Grand total expenditure for the year thus increased to £75150 from £66650.  The precept for this current year was £45000 and the Finance Committee recommended increasing this to £47500 an increase of 5.5% which we believed was still one of the lowest in East Cambs for a village the size of Bottisham.  Cllr Ogborn proposed that the Parish Council support the budget which was seconded by Cllr Buchanan and agreed by all.  Secondly Cllr Ogborn proposed that Parish Council raise the precept to £47500 which was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND TO ECDC

163.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn said we had been dip welling for 2 years on a 3 ¼ acre site.  He has been advised to apply for planning permission for the whole site even though we only plan to initially use a small part of it.  Using deep drainage of the site would cost £200K and there would also be ongoing costs.  The consultant had therefore highly recommended importing soil to the area to raise the level of the ground.  Cllr Ogborn has been speaking to Littleport Parish Council who have recently been through a similar exercise and managed to get this done free of charge.  Cllr Ogborn proposed that we go ahead with this option which Cllr Jolley seconded and all agreed with.  We are currently getting quotations for a topographical survey and then designs on the site can begin.  When we are happy with this we can go for planning consent.  TGMS will install the site for us; they will deal with all arrangements and deal with contractors.  Cllr Ogborn felt at some point we needed to consult with the village.  Cllr Clarke said this should be done once we have the design plans which was agreed.  Cllr Ogborn is monitoring costs as we go along and felt that potentially the project could cost a lot less then we originally thought.  He was aware that at some point we may need to borrow funds from the Public Works Loan Board which would be a low cost loan over 50 years and he and the Clerk will continue to monitor the situation.  Cllr Clarke asked if we would go out to tender on the contract before we buy the land in case of any problems.  Cllr Ogborn agreed this was a good point and would speak to the consultant about it.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO LIAISE WITH CEMETERY CONSULTANT

164.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo reported that the meeting was this week and he would report back to the next meeting.  The Clerk confirmed that she has sent out a reminder to residents who were present at the last meeting.

165.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

166.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

167.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.  The Clerk commented that we were notified of a complaint against a parish councillor.  The Chairman investigated and found that there was no case to answer.  The complainant was notified that the matter would not be taken any further.

168.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 3rd December.

